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"Learning is like swimming upstream, if you stop, you regress."

“Good, better, best. Never let it rest. Until your good is better and your better is best.”

Principal’s Message

Dear Parents and Students:

Welcome to La Cumbre Junior High School!  Our commitment is to provide a safe, positive, learning environment that will empower students to become creative problem solvers, critical thinkers, and inspired learners that are well prepared for high school, college, and beyond.

We envision La Cumbre Junior High as a place where we:
· Learn in a collaborative and supportive environment

· Develop integrity and good character

· Seek continuous academic improvement

· Participate in engaging, active, and challenging learning

· Work together as a safe and caring community

Junior high school is a time of change. It is an exciting time, but it can also be challenging with an increased workload and the social adjustment to being on a larger campus and having multiple teachers through the course of the day. To make a successful transition, we encourage students to:

· Communicate with others in a respectful and meaningful way.

· Pose questions, examine possibilities, and find solutions.

· Surround yourself with positive people.

· Make positive choices related to physical and mental wellness; and

· Contribute to our school community in a collaborative respectful manner.

We will continue setting high expectations for our students in regards to academic performance within the classroom, participation in co-curricular activities as well as responsible citizenship at school and in the community.  The Common Core State Standards makes for a more rigorous approach to learning as students will be challenged to develop their analytical skills, communicate their learning verbally, in writing, and/or in a presentation. We ask that each student be active participants in their learning and act responsibly and respectfully within our learning community.  Doing so will enable all to have a successful and enjoyable school year.

Parents, please make time to ask your children specific questions about their time at school. By using EDU 2.0 Student/Parent/Teacher Portal you will have access to relevant information regarding your child’s homework assignments, homework and test results, and current grade. Your interest and concern in their school progress will motivate them to do their best. Regular communication with your child’s teachers and staff members will create a more successful home/school connection.  All of our teachers have classroom telephones and email.

We are looking forward to a positive, upbeat school year at La Cumbre.  I encourage all students to be independent thinkers and stand up for what is right, even when no one is watching. Parents, please help us by reinforcing school expectations at home. With your help, La Cumbre will continue to be a school community in which students feel respected, valued, and are encouraged to be the best they can be.

Have a great year Lancers!!!!

Mrs. Jo Ann Caines

Principal
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PLEASE COME AND SEE US FOR ANY HELP YOU MAY NEED 
BEFORE SCHOOL, AFTER SCHOOL, AT LUNCH, even DURING CLASS (with a pass)

SCHOOL-HOME COMMUNICATION

La Cumbre Junior High Website:  The greatest source of school information can be accessed at the La Cumbre website at www.lacumbrejhs.org. This website highlights general information about the school such as weekly updates, staff contact information, bell schedules, monthly calendars, announcements and PTO information. Students and parents can also access other useful links from our school website, which provides information about grades, class work, homework assignments, and upcoming tests, projects, or events. Please “bookmark” us as a favorite website so you have easy access to school information.

EDU 2.0 Student/Parent/Teacher Portal:  The La Cumbre website is also linked to our E-learning student/parent/teacher portal powered by EDU 2.0. This internet program provides up-to-date information about student grades. Parents and students will be given a code to activate their own account. (If you have already set up an account, you do not need to re-activate it.) After activating the account, parents and students can monitor current grades, missing assignments, and test or project scores. 
Note: Teachers often enter a “placeholder” for a future assignment. Carefully check completion dates and allow teachers a period of time to both grade the work and update the information on the portal.

Other Communication Venues:  The La Cumbre Weekly Update is posted on the school website and can be emailed directly to you. Mrs. Caines recaps special events that took place at school and she posts upcoming events for your convenience. Automated telephone communication through Parent Link is a school-to-parent communication system which allows our school to send periodic and personalized voice messages. Email is also used extensively at La Cumbre. If you provide us with your email address, this will be yet another way for the school to communicate with you.

Parent Conferences  are encouraged most any time throughout the school year. Communication between home and school is essential for student success. Any issue or concern should always be addressed with the teacher first. To facilitate this communication, contact the teacher by note or email to discuss an issue or to share a success. Email is an excellent vehicle to use in clarifying any question or addressing a topic.

Mission Statement

La Cumbre Junior High School, in partnership with parents and the community, will provide professional instruction and guidance so that students will:

· achieve academic excellence;

· understand and respect diversity;

· balance individual interests and civic responsibilities;

· participate in an increasingly technological society;

· assume responsibility for their own learning and development.

OFFICE PROCEDURES

In Office Behavior:  The office is open to students before school, during snack break, lunch and after school. During class time, a hall pass is required when coming to the office. You will be met at the counter by either school office staff or a student office aide. Do not go behind the main counter unless asked to do so by the office staff. While in the office area, please keep conversations in low tones. No boisterous or loud behavior is acceptable. If you are requested to sit and wait for something while in the office, please sit quietly. Students that are sent in may not leave the office area without permission.

Student Illness:  If a student becomes ill during the school day, the problem needs to be report to the teacher to get a pass to the Health Office, even if it is between classes. Do not go to the Health Office without a pass unless it is an emergency. If you are too ill to stay in school, a parents will be contacted to come for you. DO NOT TEXT OR CALL FROM YOUR PERSONAL CELL PHONE. This is a safety concern and a violation of school rules. School staff is responsible for your safety and well-being while on campus. A parent or guardian must give permission for you to leave school.

Health Services and Medication During School:  We have an assigned school district nurse that oversees the student health needs at several schools and communicates frequently with the licensed vocational nurse stationed at La Cumbre. Please call the school Health Office if you need to communicate with our school nurse. It is important to indicate health issues on the health card which is given to each student at registration. IT IS EXTREMELY IMPORTANT THAT THE EMERGENCY CARD AND HEALTH CARD BE KEPT UP TO DATE. Students who become ill cannot be sent home without parent/guardian permission, or that of another adult so designated by the parents on the emergency card and/or health card, and will only be released to an adult as authorized on the emergency card.

Medications of any kind, including Tylenol, Aspirin, Midol and other over the counter medications may not be brought to school without a written prescription from a doctor and a form signed by a parent or guardian. If it is necessary for a student to take medication during school hours, the health care provider and parent must fill out the Request for Medication form which can be picked up at the school health office. Please contact our school nurse to arrange for the use of any medications at school.

IT IS ILLEGAL FOR A STUDENT TO BE IN POSSESSION OF MEDICATION ON HIS/HER PERSON WHEN ON CAMPUS UNLESS DOCUMENTATION FROM ISSUING HEALTH CARE PROVIDER FOR SUCH POSSESSION IS ON FILE IN THE HEALTH OFFICE FOR MEDICATION BEING TAKEN. If a student is found to be in possession of medications not documented by the health office, depending on the circumstances, action will include one or more of the following:

• Parent conference

• Police involvement

• School suspension (1-5 days)

• Behavior Contract

• Saturday School

PE Exclusion or Limitation:  A medical excuse from a health care provider is required for a student to be excused for more than two days. If an exclusion for physical education has been written by the health care provider, it must indicate the specific physical limitation and duration for the student. The written statement must be submitted to the La Cumbre health office. Health care providers’ requests cannot be accepted at the end of grading periods to excuse students for prior absences.

OFFICE PROCEDURES

PARENTS AND VISITORS
Mandatory Check-In:  It is a violation of State Law for anyone to enter a campus during school hours unless entry is granted by the school office staff. Therefore, ALL parents and visitors must report to the office IMMEDIATELY upon arrival REGARDLESS OF THE TIME OF DAY (including before and after school) to sign in and receive a visitor badge. The badge is to be worn at all times and returned when leaving campus. This policy is in place for the protection of all students on campus.

Classroom Visits:  Parents of La Cumbre students are welcome to visit classrooms; however, the date and time must be approved by an administrator 24 hours in advance.

Student Check-Out:  If a student is to be dismissed early, the office should be notified by the parent, stating who will pick up the student and at what time. Students are to report to the office for an early dismissal pass. This is to ensure teachers are notified and to avoid class interruptions. An adult will be required to come to the office to sign the student out. Students are not released to minors or individuals who are not listed on the emergency card. We can not accept phone calls, emails, faxed or handwritten notes for the release of a student to someone that is not listed on the emergency card. A parent or guardian must come into the office to make changes or additions to the emergency card release information.
Information Changes: At the beginning of school, parents/guardians will be asked to fill out emergency information. Whenever you change your address, telephone number, cell phone number, or other pertinent information, be sure to report the change to the school office. It is extremely important that the personal data on file be accurate and current! According to State law, a phone number must be on file for emergencies.
Telephone Use:  We have an office phone and teacher phones in each classroom available for students with an urgent situation or who need to make arrangements for transportation home. Calling for forgotten lunches/homework, or asking permission to go somewhere after school are NOT considered urgent situations. Students need to make these arrangements with their parents or guardians before coming to school. Student cell phones must be turned off while they are at school.
Birthdays and Parties:  Birthday celebration items are a distraction and are not allowed at school. This includes flowers, balloons stuffed animals, wrapped gifts, etc.  Students are not permitted to bring candy, food items, baked goods to school for distribution. The office will not accept deliveries of flowers, balloons, party supplies or any other items for student’s personal use. 
Attendance

La Cumbre Attendance Line 687-0761 ext 3504
Research shows that student achievement is directly related to the amount of time the student spends in school. When arrangements outside of school hours cannot be made or when it is necessary for the student to be out of school for the day, the following policies and procedures apply.

La Cumbre Junior High is a closed campus. No student may leave the campus at any time without signed and approved permission of the school attendance office and a parent or adult designated by the parent or legal guardian. Students leaving without permission will be subject to disciplinary action.  Regular school day hours at La Cumbre are 7:30 a.m. until 3:15 p.m. Students are requested to arrive at school no earlier than 7:15 a.m. and stay no later than 15 minutes past dismissal time unless participating in supervised activities. For parents needing supervision for their child, we provide a free after-school program called ASES (After School Education & Safety). 

We are very concerned about the safety and well-being of our students, and supervision is necessary to maintain their safety.  Students staying after school for working on assignments, tutoring, extra-curricular activities or for disciplinary reasons must report to the appropriate classroom five minutes after dismissal and leave the campus upon finishing the activity.
Tardy Policy:  In junior high school, you have different classes and different teachers. Students are expected to be in class when the late bell rings. Tardiness is disruptive and cuts down on classroom instructional time.  It is the responsibility of the student to be in classes on time. If a pattern of tardiness develops, teachers and school administrators will become very concerned and take steps to help you solve the problem. As per district policy, the Attendance Office will only excuse tardiness if you provide the office with proper documentation by a reason stated in California Education Code 48205 – legal matters (court documentation), religious business (official letter from religious institution), medical visit or illness (doctor note).  Please follow the tardy procedures listed below:
· If you arrive late to school, report directly to the Attendance Office for a tardy slip.  Per section 48260 of the CA Education Code, tardiness of 30 minutes or more will be treated as truancy.

· Students not in their classroom at the late bell must report to the office for a tardy slip and will receive a lunch detention to make up for the lost time unless the teacher accepts your reason or you have a signed excuse from a teacher who detained you.  Note: Students tardy to PE (not in the locker room at the late bell) will NOT report to the office, but will be assigned lunch detention by the PE teacher.
· Students that are in their classroom but not ready to work when the late bell rings, will be marked tardy by the teacher.  

Absence - Truancy:  Schools are legally required to keep a record of each student’s attendance.  Students who have been absent for any amount of time must report to the office as soon as they return to school for a RE-ADMIT slip.  

Under Section 46010 of the Education Code, the only legal excuses for being absent or tardy from school are: illness, quarantine, medical & dental appointments, attendance at the funeral of an immediate family member, or exclusion based on health code regulations.  Absences for any other reason will be considered unexcused.  Any missed time from class will exclude you from receiving perfect attendance recognition.
Attendance

The office must be notified of your child’s absence, preferably on the actual day of the absence (including each consecutive day of absence) by having a parent/guardian call our attendance secretary at 687-0761 or by bringing a note when returning to school.  The note must be signed by the parent/guardian, list the date of absence and give a reason. 
An automated phone call will be sent daily whenever a student is marked absent two or more periods. It is the responsibility of the parent/guardian to ensure absences are cleared within 48 hours. Unverified absences become truancies after 48 hours. Parent/guardians are able to leave a message on the school attendance line (687-0761 ext 3504) 24 hours a day.

Absences during the Day: Please schedule medical and other appointments for students outside of school hours whenever possible. In order for a student to leave campus while school is in session, the student must obtain an off-campus pass by bring a note, signed by a parent or guardian, to the school

attendance office. A parent or authorized adult will still be required to sign the student out.
It is important to understand that if you miss one day of class, you accumulate two days of work.  Upon returning from an absence, you will need to make up missed learning and catch up with new learning at the same time.  You can avoid missing valuable class time by:

· Planning family vacations during the summer or school holidays.

· Scheduling doctor appointments after school hours.

· Staying home only when you have a contagious illness or are too sick to be comfortable at school.

· When you have a doctor appointment in the middle of a school day, come to school before the appointment and return after if possible.

In the event of a personal or family emergency, the counseling or attendance office must obtain approval from the parent/guardian or his/her designee before the student may leave the campus. Students will only be released to adults 18 years or older who are authorized on the emergency card. 
A student found to leave campus without a permit will be subject to one or more of the following:
· Parent contact

· Subject to search

· Saturday School
· Parent conference

· In-school suspension

Attendance

Extended Absences – Make-up Work:  A note from a doctor is required after five days of absence. Whenever your child is absent from school, please check the teachers’ EDU for a listing of assignments. After the third day of absence, you may request homework by phone. The teachers will make every attempt to have the work in the office within 24 hours of the request. 
Extended Absences – Independent Study: Absences of 5 days or more: If the student will be away from school on a preplanned trip, request an Independent Study Contract from the Attendance Clerk at the school site at least two weeks ahead of the planned trip. This enables the school to receive attendance funding while the student is absent, as well as allowing the student opportunity to remain current with assignments.

Excuse to Obtain Confidential Medical Services (EC 46010.1): Pupils in grades 7 to 12 may be excused from school for the purpose of obtaining confidential medical services, without the consent of pupil’s parent/guardian.
Excessive Absences:  In order to ensure student success, regular daily attendance is necessary. It has been shown that frequent absences affect children’s skill development and may lead to behavioral problems and poor grades. The California State Department of Health encourages schools to follow up with pupil’s that have an excess of ten (10) days absences. A student accumulating fifteen absences in a class in a semester may receive a grade of “F.”
Truancy Intervention Program:  Students are expected to be punctual to school and classes. When school administration finds that a student has accumulated excessive tardies and/or absences according to California Education Code 48260, the following action can be taken:
· Parent Contact

· Saturday School

· Loss of student privileges
· Meet with the SBPD school resources officer
· Parent invitation to School Attendance Review meeting

· Parent invitation to Santa Barbara County District Attorney meeting

· Parent invitation to School District Attendance Review Team meeting

· Student referral to S.A.R.B. (School Attendance Review Board)
· Student file forwarded to Santa Barbara County Juvenile Probation
It is the Law:  CA Education Code #48260 states, “Any pupil subject to compulsory full-time education who is absent from school without a valid excuse three days in one school year or tardy or absent for more than 30-minutes during the school day without a valid excuse on three occasions in one school year, or any combination thereof, shall be classified as  truant and shall be reported to the attendance supervisor or to the superintendent of the school district.”
Remember every day of school counts. Consistent attendance greatly benefits student academic progress.  

STUDENT DRESS CODE AND GROOMING

In regards to dress, students are expected to exercise good judgment, responsible behavior and show respect for themselves, their school and community. Students shall wear appropriate clothing and footwear and groom themselves for school in a manner that does not offend or become a disruptive factor in the school. La Cumbre Junior High School administration and staff believes that dress affects the academic environment at school and, in some cases, can be disruptive to the learning environment. Schools may impose restrictions on dress when it disrupts the educational process.  Should a student’s dress represents a danger to his/her health or welfare or attracts attention that becomes disruptive; the student will be asked to make necessary changes. 

The school shares with parents the responsibility for teaching students how to dress appropriately. The following dress codes apply at all times to students while on campus or in attendance at any school event. Due to changing trends in clothing, jewelry, accessories and grooming styles, restrictions may change when necessary. The following guidelines are minimum standards for school attire. Certain items may be deemed inappropriate at the discretion of a school administrator. Parents may set standards that are more restrictive than those indicated in this dress code.
In the interest of health, safety, cleanliness, decency and decorum among students the following regulations have been adopted. Below are only examples and are not intended to be a complete list of dress restrictions:

Clothing: All clothing must be clean, size appropriate for the student and worn in good taste. Undergarments must not be exposed or visible through holes, torn, sheer or fishnet fabrics. Clothing that is unduly revealing or attire that detracts in any way from the educational mission of the school’s instructional program is unacceptable.
Specialized programs may require the wearing of protective clothing such as safety glasses and P.E. uniforms. 

Shirts/Tops: Shirts must be worn on campus during the school day. Top wear must overlap the waistline by at least an 2 inches so that no bare midriff or undergarments show when arms are lifted. Avoid revealing clothing, which includes but is not limited to low necklines or backlines, cut outs, halter tops, strapless garments, off-the shoulder, spaghetti straps, tank tops, sheer/lace garments, and backless blouses.

Pants/Shorts/Skirts:  Flannel and pajama pants are not acceptable school attire. No short shorts or mini skirts are allowed. The tip of the student’s index finger should touch material when at their side. Undergarments must not be visible in any way. 

Footwear: Shoes must be worn on campus at all times. Tennis shoes, street shoes, boots and other strapped on closed toe footwear are appropriate. Slippers and strapless shoes are not acceptable.

STUDENT DRESS CODE AND GROOMING

Jewelry/Accessories/Sunglasses: Chains (including wallet chains), key straps hanging out of pocket, spike earrings, and studded jewelry are not permitted on campus. Sunglasses may be worn outside only to provide sun protection.

Hats, Caps, Beanies : Baseball hats or broad-rimmed hats may be worn to provide sun protection outside. The hat bill must be worn in front and no inappropriate logos are allowed. Beanies & hoods may be worn up only outside for weather protection. No other headwear (bandana, hairnets, etc.) is permitted.

Personal Grooming: Hair must be clean, neat, and combed so as not to cover the eyes. Extremes in hairstyle, hair color or makeup (i.e. facial paints, stickers, etc.) will not be allowed. Writing on arms, hands, legs, etc., is not allowed.
Illegal/Obscene/Offensive:  Personal belongings (clothing, backpacks, water bottles binders, jewelry or accessories) or manner of grooming shall be free of:
· Writing, pictures or any other insignia that are vulgar, profane, gang-related, or sexually suggestive.

· What may be construed as depicting or promoting alcohol, narcotics, tobacco, drugs or 

· Any symbol or insignia that is inflammatory due to ethnic/racial slurs or gang affiliation or indicates/advocates hatred based on group membership.

· Drug, alcohol or tobacco company advertising, promotions and likenesses,

· Illegal, obscene, violent or racial material.
· Any item which by virtue of color, arrangement, trademark, universal meaning, or any other attribute, expresses or advocates racial, ethnic, or religious prejudice or might motivate students to commit acts that disrupt the orderly operation of the school are prohibited.
All decisions regarding interpretation of dress code will be determined by school administration. Disciplinary actions may include one or more of the following consequences:
· Alternative clothing loaned

· Warnings

· Parent contact

· Detention

· Saturday School

· Behavior Contract

· Parent conference

· In-house suspension

· School suspension (1-5 days)

Behavior Expectations

Students are expected to cooperate, be responsible, courteous and show respect to each other and to all adults on campus.  Hitting, kicking, or inappropriate touching and/or signs of affection are not allowed. Inappropriate birthday rituals (e.g. egg throwing, play assaults/fighting) are not allowed.  We discourage floral/birthday balloon deliveries; they will be kept in the office and given to the student at dismissal.

Basic Premise

1. Every student has a right to learn.

2. Every teacher has the right to teach.

3. Everyone has a right to be free from physical, verbal, visual & sexual abuse.

Arrival & Departure from School:  Unless enrolled in a zero period class, students should arrive between 7:50 and 8:10 a.m. except for late start Thursdays.  Once at school, students may not leave campus without written permission.  Students may be dropped off on Portesuello St. so that they may enter the school via our side entrance.  It is prohibited by law to stop on Modoc Road.  Before school, students may assemble in the La Cumbre quad area or in the in the cafeteria. Student supervision is not provided before 7:45 a.m.  Unless it is raining, hallways and classrooms are off-limits to students until 8:15 AM.  The library is open for students at 8:00 a.m. each morning.   

Students enrolled in zero period classes are expected to be on time.  Classes begin at 7:30 AM.

Students remaining on campus after their Period 6 class are expected to clear the halls 5 minutes after dismissal.  After that time, all students should be in a supervised program such as ASES, after-school homework center, the library, Club Live drop in center, or any classroom supervised by a teacher.

Students may not remain on campus more than 15 minutes after dismissal.  Please make arrangements to have your student picked up within this time.  If you know you will be delayed, the student may wait for you in the school office where he/she can be supervised.

Skateboard, Scooter & Bicycle Safety Policy:  California law requires anyone under the age of 18 to wear a helmet while riding a skateboard, scooter or bicycle. That means all La Cumbre students who ride a wheeled devices to school are expected to follow this law. In addition to following state laws and city municipal codes, please obey to the following rules:
· Skateboards/scooters/bicycles are only to be in the possession of the owner.
· Always lock your skateboard/scooter/bicycle and do not share locks. Wheeled devices are the responsibility of the student. The bike cage is locked during the school day; however, the school assumes no responsibility for damage or loss of skateboards, scooters or bicycles.  Never leave your bike, scooter or skateboard in the cage after school hours or over night. 
· Skateboards/scooters/bicycles are not permitted on campus or in classrooms and must be stored in the designated bike cage during school hours; otherwise, they will be confiscated and released to the parent.

· Walk your wheeled device in/out of the bike cage.  
· Skateboards/scooters/bicycles are only to be ridden on public sidewalks and streets and not on the school grounds or in the parking lot at any time. 
· The school is in no way responsible for damage or loss of these items.

Behavior Expectations

Students in violation of the skateboard, scooter and bicycle safety policy will receive the following consequences:

1. Warning

2. Skateboard/scooter/bicycle confiscated; student to pick up after school.

3. Skateboard/scooter/bicycle confiscated; parent contacted to pick up after school, 45 minute detention

4. Skateboard/scooter/bicycle confiscated; privilege revoked

Pedestrian Safety:  Students must abide by all pedestrian safety rules, using crosswalks and bike paths.  Due to heavy traffic congestion during a.m. and p.m. hours, parents are encouraged to choose alternate means of transportation such as car pooling, public transportation (MTD), encourage your student to walk to school with a friend, or to ride his/her bicycle. Parents are encouraged to establish drop-off & pick-up points in neighboring areas to help decrease traffic and avoid parking in driveways and red parking zones. Traffic congestion is a major safety concern that affects many students on their way home from school.
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Whether at work, at home, or at play, there are basic values that define ethical behavior. These values are not political, religious, or culturally biased. As you mature, you will need these character traits to be successful at work and in relationships.  Make time throughout the year to review and practice these personal values.

Trustworthiness - Be honest • Have the courage to do the right thing • Be reliable: do what you say you’ll do • Build yourself a good reputation with integrity, honesty, and loyalty.

Respect - Be considerate and honor the feelings, opinions, and property of others • Act courteously • Be tolerant and accepting of differences • Use good manners • Deal peacefully with disagreements, anger, and insults • And remember to respect yourself: be good to yourself, be positive and take care of yourself. 

Responsibility - Plan ahead • Be prepared and on time • Do what you are supposed to do • Seek help when needed • Use self-discipline & self-control • Think before you act: consider the consequences • Be accountable for your choices • Strive for excellence & self-improvement. • Always do your best • Persevere: rest if you must, but keep on trying!

Fairness - Be open-minded; listen to others • Play by the rules • Pursue justice and condemn injustice • Avoid careless accusations • Don’t take advantage of others • Consider all sides and make decisions based on the facts without favoritism or prejudice • Treat all people equitably.

Caring - Be kind • Be compassionate: show you care • Express gratitude • Forgive others • Help people in need and show a positive attitude.

Citizenship - Do your share to make your school and community better • Cooperate • Get involved in community affairs • Participate in the processes of democracy by staying informed and voting • Obey laws and rules • Be a good neighbor • Respect authority • Protect the environment

Behavior Expectations

Citizenship GRADING rubric

In addition to a traditional letter grade (A, B, C, D, F) for academic achievement, students’ classroom behavior is also communicated by means of a citizenship grade in each class.  Citizenship grades (O, S, N, U) are based on a ranking of the following five observable classroom expectations: 

1. Attendance – The student consistently attends class on time and if absent, assumes responsibility for completing missed work.
2. Preparedness – The student comes to class prepared with the necessary school supplies such as backpack, binder, pencils, erasers, agenda, books, paper, etc. 
3. Respect – The student is courteous and cooperative, displays a positive attitude. The student listens attentively and participates in class activities & discussions, does not distract classmates or the teacher.  The student respects all physical property of the school, staff and students, including furniture, backpacks, school supplies, lockers, books, buildings and restrooms. The student does not damage, steal or hide the belongings of others. 
4. Productivity –The student assumes responsibility for learning, seeks help as needed, completes all assignments, uses class time and materials effectively, cooperates and helps others. 
5. Promptness – The student is ready to learn when class begins, and turns in completed assignments on time. 
Students will be graded on Citizenship as follows:

O - Outstanding:  Student consistently (always) meets the 5 classroom expectations, demonstrates 

a high degree of self-control and exemplary behavior.

S - Satisfactory:  Student usually (almost always) meets the 5 classroom expectations, and 

maintains self-control most of the time. 

N - Needs Improvement:  Student inconsistently meets the 5 classroom expectations, needs 

teacher intervention and shows limited degree of self-control.

U - Unsatisfactory:  Student seldom meets the 5 classroom expectations, often requires teacher 

intervention, and fails to maintain self-control.  Citizenship is unacceptable.

Citizenship grades will appear on student progress reports.  One of the consequences for receiving low citizenship grades is loosing the privilege to participate in all the 8th grade promotion activities.
NOTE: Students and parents should be aware that the most common reasons for poor citizenship grades include not coming to school on time and the failure to turn in assignments on time. 

Behavior Expectations

Promotion Requirements

In accordance with Santa Barbara Unified School District policies, 

Seventh grade students must earn a minimum of 55 credits, including five credits each of English, math, social studies and science for promotion to eighth grade.

For promotion from junior high school, students must earn a minimum of 110 credits during the seventh and eighth grade, and must pass:

a. 15 credits of math during their seventh and eighth grades;

b. 15 credits of English/reading during their seventh and eighth grades;

c. 15 credits of social studies during their seventh and eighth grades;

d. 15 credits of science during their seventh and eighth grades.

Students that owe money to the school for lost or damaged books, locks, or money from fundraisers may be denied the privilege of taking part in the promotion ceremony and for eighth grade end-of-the-year activities.

Students suspended for twelve or more days, or referred to the office frequently for discipline reasons while in eighth grade, will be denied the privilege of taking part in the promotion ceremony and/or eighth grade end-of-the-year activities.

An eighth grade student who receives two or more "U's" in citizenship or a combination of three or more unsatisfactory (U's or N's) citizenship grades in his/her second semester report, may be denied the privilege of taking part in the promotion ceremony and/or eighth grade end-of-the-year activities.

Citizenship in junior high is defined as the following:

· Attendance - Regularly attends all classes with infrequent absences only for excused reasons. Assumes responsibility for completing missed work.

· Consideration of Others - Listens to lessons and class discussion attentively. Does not distract the teacher or other students nor verbally or physically harasses them. Cooperates with others and is honest.

· Preparation - Has necessary materials (books, pencils, paper, etc.) and completes homework before due.

· Productivity - Uses class time and materials effectively. Assumes responsibility for learning what is required by thinking for self and doing own work. Contributes to class in a positive way.

· Promptness - Is in assigned seat ready to work when class begins.

· Respect for Property - Respects property and person of others. Does not take or destroy the belongings of students or staff. Respects all physical property of the school including buildings, furniture, lockers, books and restrooms.

Behavior Expectations

BREAKFAST,  lunch & DINNER AT lA cUMBRE

The La Cumbre Cafeteria serves free breakfast and free lunch every school day to all students.  Snacks are also available in the Snack Shack.  Breakfast begins at 7:50 a.m.  Period 0 students receive breakfast in their classrooms.  Lunch is normally at 12:00 noon.  A cold filtered water refilling station is available to all students with a water bottle.  Bottled water is also available for 50¢. 

Students are expected to take pride in their campus by cleaning after themselves and putting trash and leftover food items in the appropriate trash/recycling containers.  Bathrooms are located in the hallways near the La Cumbre quad.  Students must be respectful and follow the direction of lunch supervisors on duty.  Students are not allowed to roam throughout the hallways during lunch. Athletic equipment may be checked out from the P.E. department during lunch.  

P.E. EXPECTATIONS

Physical Education is an integral part of the core curriculum. Students are expected to dress out in PE clothes and participate every day. Make up work may be requested for those absent. P.E. clothes must be clearly marked, with the student’s name on the outside of each garment. P.E. clothes will be made available for sale during the first week of P.E. classes and throughout the school year. Lockers will be provided for every student during P.E. class.  Students will be issued a school lock for their P.E. locker. It is important that students secure their belongings with these locks. Locks are not to be removed from their lockers. See the PE teacher if you have any problems with the lock. A student should never share their locker and/or locker combination with anyone to maintain security and prevent any loss or theft. Replacement locks are $5.00. Students are encouraged and expected to leave personal items of high value and large sums of money at home.

CELL PHONE POLICY

Student use of cell phones is not permitted during school hours.  Cell phones must be turned off and are not to be seen, heard, or used during the school day or during school sponsored events.  Cell phones heard or observed will be immediately confiscated.  Students may use their cell phones before and after school only in the designated area located directly in front of the school. Students are not allowed to use cell phones anywhere else on campus grounds. The 1st consequence for unauthorized use of cell phones includes confiscation of the phone and a parent is required to pick the cell phone up from the office. Any continued violation of the cell phone policy will result in progressive discipline. Cell phones must be turned over to teachers upon request or students will face suspension for defiance.  We encourage students to leave cell phones at home due to misuse, loss, and theft. La Cumbre Junior High takes no responsibility, nor will have any obligation to investigate or conduct a search in the event of a lost or stolen cell phone. Students may use the office or classroom phone in the event they need to contact a parent.

Behavior Expectations

HOMEWORK & CLASS WORK POLICY

Expectation: Students are expected to complete all class work and homework ON TIME. 

Missing Work List: Every Thursday, teachers will submit the names of students who have not completed all class work and homework on time for the week. The Missing Work List will be distributed to all teachers on Friday before school and will also be on the counter in the main office. Parents will be called on Friday evening. Students are expected to complete the missing work and give a “clearance slip” to Cristina in the office.

Students not on the Homework List will go to lunch 5 minutes early for the following week until the new list comes out. 

Even if students give the office a “clearance slip” during the next week, students on the Homework List will:

· Remain in 4th period until the 2nd lunch bell rings to work on missing work and receive teacher help to get off of the list.

· Be excluded from assemblies, Movie/Activity Day, and field trips. These students will be assigned to a homework room during this time.

· Be excluded from dances.

· Be assigned to Saturday School to complete work if on the Homework List for 2 or more weeks.

La Cumbre offers help with class work and homework before school, during lunch, and after school. We are here to help you stay off the Homework List!!

Note: Students in the After School Program who are on the Homework List will report to the Homework Room (Room 108) instead of activities until they are cleared.

Items required for School

Below is a list of supplies that students should have with them at school.
· A sturdy Backpack (required everyday)

· A 3 ring binder with a pencil pouch, lined paper and 8 subject dividers
· pencils, a pencil sharpener, erasers, and pens
· 2 single subject spiral notebooks
· A graph paper notebook
· Colored pencils 
· A color highlighters
· Clear sheet protectors

Maintaining A Safe School

It is the policy of La Cumbre Junior High School to maintain a safe and secure environment for everyone on campus and during school-related activities. The possession of a dangerous/illegal item or weapon by a student en route to or from school, on school grounds, or during school-sponsored events threatens this safe atmosphere and will not be tolerated. Carrying, using or possessing any weapon, firearm, or dangerous/illegal item on school grounds, or at any school-sponsored activity is prohibited and is grounds for immediate disciplinary action. 

Suspension and possible expulsion will result with the possession of the following dangerous/illegal items or weapons, including but not limited to:

· any drug, cigarette, look-a-like drug, drug paraphernalia (pipes, papers, clips, or other smoking devices)

· any firearm including stun gun, taser, intended to propel a projectile of any kind

· toy gun or look-a-like gun

· any knife, razor, throwing star, dart, switch blade comb, or knife-like object
· explosives (fireworks, “poppers” and caps), destructive devices

· pepper spray, stink bomb, or irritant 
· any other dangerous/illegal item or weapon, especially those defined in Penal Code 12020, including nunchaku, metal knuckles, slingshot, sandclub, or any other object intended as a weapon.

· Any item that interferes with or threatens the safety of the school.

Items Not Allowed at School

It is recommended that students do not bring valuable items to school (e.g. jewelry, collectibles, or large amounts of money) or any other item not required for students’ academic success.  The following items are not allowed and will be confiscated: 

· Electronic music/video players - iPods,  CD players,  Walk-mans, etc.

· Matches or lighters of any kind

· Electronic cigarettes or vaporizer 

· Spray paint or permanent markers of any kind

· Electronic games - Sony PSP,  Nintendo DS, etc.

· Ear spikes, facial piercings, chains,  spiked accessories (bracelet, belt, collar, etc.)

· Squirt/water guns,  laser pointers,  balloons,  Tech Decks,  toys of any kind 

· Anything that may be disruptive to the educational environment or distract from student learning

NOTE:  La Cumbre JHS assumes no responsibility for loss, theft or recovery of these items.  

Maintaining A Safe School

GUM POLICY

Chewing gum is NEVER allowed at school at any time! Students with gum will be required to call a parent and spend their lunch period scraping gum from desks, walls, etc. This infraction will lower your citizenship grade and result in Saturday School.

Marijuana / Drug / Alcohol Policy

According to Santa Barbara District Policy, when a student is involved in the first suspension for possession or use of drugs (controlled substances), drug paraphernalia or alcohol, he/she will be suspended for five (5) days.  The student and parent must begin an appropriate drug/alcohol-counseling program (SUPER), to be completed in forty-five (45) days.  If this program is not accepted or is not begun and not completed, the student will be involuntarily transferred to another school.  Students involved in a second drug and/or alcohol offense will be recommended for expulsion from the Santa Barbara School District.  Students caught selling drugs will be immediately expelled.

Tobacco Use

In the best interests of students, employees and general public, the Santa Barbara Unified School District prohibits the use of tobacco products at all times on district property and at any district/school-sponsored activity.  This prohibition applies to all students, employees, visitors and other persons visiting a school, the district office or an activity.  As required by law, the districts provide instructional programs designed to discourage students from using tobacco products.  Students who fail to adhere to tobacco use policy are in violation of Education Code 48901 and will face disciplinary action.  

Harassment

Harassment is on the basis of gender, race, color, national origin, sexual orientation, handicapping condition, or physical appearance in the school environment by employees, students or others.   Students who engage in such harassment will be subject to disciplinary action including suspension and expulsion.  Any student (or parent of a student) who feels that he/she is being harassed should immediately report such harassment to a staff member either verbally or in writing.  Complaints will be investigated immediately.
Sexual Harassment - Sexual harassment is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal, visual or physical contact of a sexual nature.  

Verbal Harassment – This includes derogatory comments, insults and/or mocking. This might include inappropriate sex-oriented comments on appearance, including dress or physical features.

Physical Harassment – This may be a form of, assault, impending or blocking movement, or any physical interference with normal movement.  It may also be in the form of pinching, grabbing, patting, or making explicit or implied threats.

Visual Harassment – Includes, but is not limited to displaying derogatory or sexually suggestive gestures, pictures, cartoons, magazines, posters, or drawings.

Maintaining A Safe School

Cyber bullying

Cyber bullying or online bullying refers to bullying over electronic media. Cyber bullying is willful or repeated harm inflicted through electronic text. Cyber bullying can be as simple as continuing to send e-mail or text messaging to someone who has said they want no further contact with the sender. Cyber bullies may also send mean, vulgar or threatening messages or images or hate-motivated communication. Cyber bullies sometimes publish the personal contact information of their victims. They may attempt to assume the identity of a victim for the purpose of publishing material in their name that defames or ridicules them.

Like other forms of bullying, cyber bullying is an effort to demonstrate power and control over someone else. It sometimes involves relationships, sometimes is based on hate or bias (e.g., based on race, religion, sexual orientation or physical appearance), and sometimes is perceived as a “game” by those who are the perpetrators.  Cyber bullying may be a carryover of bullying that is occurring at school. Sometimes students who are victimized at school retaliate online and become cyber bullies themselves.

Students involved in cyber bullying will face immediate disciplinary action and may also be reported to a law enforcement agency.

Hate Crimes

Bias motivated incidents are defined as school-related behaviors, which constitute an expression of hostility against the person or property of another because of the victim’s race, religion, disability, gender, ethnicity, or sexual orientation.  This includes verbal threats, threatening phone calls, hate mail, physical assault, and vandalism. Bias-motivated incidents include those actions that are clearly motivated by bias.  This may include such behavior as name calling and using racial slurs.

Detention

Students will be assigned detention for unacceptable behavior (ongoing disruptive behavior/ defiance), lying or cheating and/or the use of inappropriate language.  Students who are late or cut class will also be assigned detention.  Detention is assigned by teachers and/or administrators.  

The Detention Center is open daily at lunchtime.  It is the student’s responsibility to appear on time and serve assigned detentions.  Missed detentions will result in additional consequences.  If the student is absent on the day of the assigned detention, it is his/her responsibility to attend the next scheduled detention upon return.  If the student is assigned more than one detention for the same day, it is his/her responsibility to make arrangements with the administration to take care of the scheduling conflict.

Students with one or more unsettled detention will be excluded from field trips, assemblies, dances, and Movie/Activity Day activities. Those with 5 or more detentions may receive Saturday School Detention. Tardiness or punctuality will be reflected in the student’s citizenship grade.

School Suspension and Expulsion

A student may be suspended or expelled for any of the acts listed below if the act occurs while on school grounds, while going to school or coming from school, during the lunch period, whether on or off the school campus, during, going to, or coming from any school-sponsored activity. [EC 48900]

1. Under the influence of any controlled substance, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant of any kind.  [EC 48900C]

2. Possession and /or use of any controlled substance, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant. This includes any 
look-a-like drug.       [EC 48900 C]

3. Possession of drug paraphernalia.       

4. Offering or selling a controlled substance.       [EC 48900 D]

5. Possession of any gun, knife, explosive or other dangerous object at school and/or any school related activity.  
This includes “look-a-like” weapons.

6. Assault and/or battery.   [EC 48900 A & PC 415.5]

7. Robbery or extortion.

8. Fighting, hitting, pushing, tripping.   [EC 48900 A & PC 415.5]

9. Obscene act.  Habitual profanity or vulgarity.    [EC 489001] 

10. False fire alarm/fire setting.   [EC 48900 K & PC 148.4]

11. Violation of closed campus.   [EC 48900 K]

12. Theft/attempted thefts, or possession of stolen or personal property.   [EC 48900 G.L.]

13. Vandalism/destruction of school or private property.   [EC 48900 F]

14. Possession or use of tobacco.   [EC 48900 H]

15. Slurs, (racial, ethnic, religious, sexual, etc.) or hazing, degrading & disgracing any person attending the school.   [EC 32051, EC 48911 & EC 48912]

16. Defiance of school rules/willful disobedience, disruption of school activities.       [EC 48900 K]

17. Falsification, forging, altering school correspondence, passes or absence re-admits.

18. Violation of dress code.

19. Possession of items not allowed at school.       [EC 51512]

20. Defiance, insulting, or abusing a staff member.    [EC 44811 & EC 44812]

21. Harassment, threats or intimidation.     [48900.4]

22. Sexual harassment

23. Engaging in hate violence.     [48900.3]

While suspended from school, a student must stay at home under the supervision of his/her parent, guardian or designee.  Suspended students are not allowed on or near any school campus for any reason unless authorized by the school administration.  This includes after-school sports, clubs and/or other school-related activities and/or evening performances i.e., band, talent show, school play.  If a student comes on or around campus while on suspension, he/she will be subject to further disciplinary action. 

Exclusion from School Activities / PROMOTION ACTIVITIES
Exclusion includes dances, field trips, assemblies, and any school-related and/or club sponsored activity during the evening or on the weekend during that quarter.  Students will be excluded from participating in any school related activity for any of the following reasons: 

· school or class suspensions, 

· on the homework list, 

· unsettled school day detention, 

· uncleared library/textbook fines or excessively (2 or more months) overdue books. 

As per district policy, students may be denied the privilege of taking part in the 8th grade promotion ceremony and/or end-of-the-year activities (beach day, dance, BBQ & ceremony) for any of the following reasons: 

· any student who is suspended for twelve (12) or more days or is frequently referred to the office for discipline reasons while in eighth grade; 

· any student who receives two (2) or more U’s (unsatisfactory) in citizenship or a combination of three (3) or more deficient citizenship grades (N’s or U’s) on his/her second semester report;  

· any student who owes money to the school for any reason including lost/damaged books, and/or locks.

· Any student with less than 110 academic credits.

Involuntary Transfer

Students may be suspended from school up to 20 days per school year.  After 20 days or an accumulation of 30 days of suspension in two years, a student may be transferred involuntarily to another school.  
RESTORATIVE APPROACH
La Cumbre teachers and staff are committed to building wholesome relationships by using the restorative method for correcting student misconduct. Rather than simply punishing and temporarily isolating offenders, the restorative approach holds offenders accountable for their actions and includes them in face-to-face union with the people they have harmed.  Research in restorative practice has revealed very positive outcomes for victims and offenders alike.  At La Cumbre, restorative practices have yielded significant improvements in relationships, behavior as well as school climate.
What is the Restorative Approach?  
Restorative Approach (RA) is neither a program nor a replacement for traditional discipline; it is a philosophical framework that emphasizes the need to repair the harm done to victims through a process of mediation, victim empowerment, and reparation.   This approach encourages and supports decisions to be made and conflicts to be resolved by those directly involved.  The restorative practice seeks to develop good relationships and restore a sense of community in an increasingly disconnected world.  

Restorative Approach focuses on repairing the harm caused to people and relationships. This victim-centered response includes (1) the participation of victims, (2) restores emotional and material losses, (3) holds offenders accountable to the people and communities they violated, (4) provides opportunities for conflict resolution and problem-solving, and (5) strengthens comradery through community-building.

The restorative approach is a better way to respond to wrongdoing, in that it allows those who have been harmed the opportunity to be heard, give input during the resolution process and have access to support. RA also obligates the offender to be held accountable to those they harmed, while taking a role in how to make amends. 
When conflict occurs, the restorative approach is designed to provide guidance for respectful communication through non-blaming language and a problem-solving approach in order to repair relationships between students, teachers and staff. Through the restorative approach, we aspire to collectively “make things right.”  Traditional discipline practices will still be in place and will be invoked if the restorative approach does not elicit appropriate change in behavior.

In every classroom there is a poster of the Five R's to serve as a constant reminder of the fundamental principles of the Restorative Approach. The poster is similar to the one on the following page.
RESTORATIVE APPROACH
The Five R’s 
of the Restorative Approach at La Cumbre
RESPECT - We respect our classmates, school staff, campus and ourselves.  We may see issues differently and may not always agree, but we will work together to find solutions.

In the restorative process, all participants are treated with respect. Respect requires that we listen attentively while seeking to understand each person's perspective.  

RESPONSIBILITY - We are responsible for our actions (actions that may offend & actions that repair). The restorative method encourages each person to accept responsibility for his or her behavior if it caused harm to another person, even if that harm was not intended.  Taking responsibility involves acknowledging your part in a conflict, and your willingness to make things right. It also includes listening to the person who was harmed and carefully considering what he or she believes would repair that harm.  

REPAIR - We will repair any harm to any relationship, even if we did not mean to cause harm.

Repairing harm is fundamental in the restorative approach.  If people have experienced harm, the restorative process offers them the opportunity to face the offender, and explain how they were affected.  All persons involved collectively decide what repairs are necessary and how they shall be accomplished.  

RELATIONSHIPS - We develop, maintain and improve caring relationships in our school community. Building and sustaining meaningful relationships is the foundation of restorative approach.  Relationships bring meaning to our lives.  When we have strong, healthy relationships with friends, family and co-workers, we are better equipped to manage the challenges that life will inevitably brings to us.  

REINTEGRATION - We will reintegrate all people involved in conflict back into our classroom, school, and community.  We will also discourage future conflicts to maintain a caring community.

Reintegration occurs when the offender accepts responsibility for his or her behavior and completes agreed-upon tasks to repair the harm.  All people involved put the incident behind them and acknowledge the lesson learned. The person who did harm is accepted back as a member of our school community with their honor restored. 

EMERGENCY PROCEDURES

Earthquake, fire and shelter in place drills are scheduled throughout the year.  The purpose of the drills is to better prepare us for a “real” emergency.  We ask students to take these drills seriously and carefully follow their teacher’s instructions.  Exit routes and evacuation sites are posted in all classrooms. 

Earthquake drills - Earthquake drills are signaled by an announcement over the P.A. All staff and students are to “duck, cover & hold” under desks, tables or other protective covering.  Staff and students evacuate the building and remain outside until the “all-clear” bell sounds. 

Fire drills  - Fire drills are signaled by the actual fire alarm.  At the sound, all staff and students are to quickly exit the building and report to assigned staging areas.  Students remain with their teacher at all times.  Staff and students are not to reenter the building until the “all clear” bell sounds.

· During lunch – students are to report to the assigned staging areas and look for their fifth period teacher.

· During passing period – students are to report to the assigned staging areas and look for their next period teacher.

· During an assembly – students are to remain seated until instructed to exit with their teachers to the assigned staging areas.

Shelter in Place drills – This drill is used to secure the school during police action, campus intrusion and any other incident requiring school/room security.  Teachers and students will remain quietly in their classrooms, behind locked doors and closed windows.  Students in bathrooms and offices will remain there until the emergency is over.  In an actual emergency, students and staff should remain sheltered until released by the law enforcement agency in charge of the situation. 

During all drills, students are reminded to remain calm and to cooperate and follow the directions of all staff.  Schools are responsible for students until a parent, or someone indicated on the emergency card comes for them.  Please keep your emergency card in the office up-to-date. 

Library & Textbook Policy

[image: image3.wmf]
The La Cumbre Library Media Center is open to all students before school, during lunch, and after school for research, information assistance, computer usage, material check out, and for their reading pleasure.
Our information specialists (library staff) promote independent reading and learning by collaborating with classroom teachers to identify and provide services and materials for the school which support and enrich the instructional curriculum and meet the informational and recreational reading needs of our learning community.

Library Books:  Books are checked out for three weeks and may be renewed as needed.  An overdue list is sent to the Language Arts Teachers on a weekly basis for student notification. Students with overdue books are asked to call home after some weeks have elapsed with no response from the student.

If a student has an overdue or damaged book, the following restrictions will go into effect:

· No additional library materials may be checked out until fees are paid or items are returned.

· Student purchased yearbooks will not be released until all fees are paid or the items are returned.

· Students will not be allowed to participate in extra-curricular field trips until the fees are

paid and/or books are returned.

· The student will not be allowed to participate in promotion activities even if he/she is eligible

based on grades and citizenship until the fees are paid and/or books are returned.

Textbooks:  Students are responsible for taking good care of their textbooks.  It is important to keep them covered and away from food and/or liquids.  If a textbook is damaged beyond normal wear and tear or is lost, the following fines may apply:

· Torn pages.  














Notify the library.

· Missing pages






$2.00 dollars per page not to exceed the cost of the book.

· Excessive wear (beyond that allowable for a year of normal wear) 
including torn or loss of bindings and covers.





$5.00 - $15.00

· Writing in a book (students should never write in books). 


$5.00 - $15.00

· Missing barcode labels











$3
· Permanent defacement (vulgarities/graffiti).






Total cost of book.

· Water damage.  Mildewed or warped.







Total cost of book.

The same restrictions listed above for missing library books will go into effect for damaged or missing textbooks until fees are paid and/or books are returned.

SBUSD Acceptable Computer Use Policy

Computers are used to support learning and to enhance instruction.  Computer networks allow people to interact with many computers.  The Internet allows people to interact with hundreds of thousands of networks and computers.  Because access to the Internet provides connections to other computer systems located all over the world, users (and parents of users who are students) must understand that neither the Santa Barbara School District nor District staff member controls the content of the information available on these other systems.  Some of the information available is controversial and sometimes may be offensive.  The Santa Barbara Unified School District does not condone the use of such materials.  The District is taking every action possible to prevent students from accessing inappropriate information.

Acceptable Use Policy and Regulations:

· The Internet account is free to users.

· It is a privilege to receive an Internet address.

· A responsible user of the Internet may keep an account as long as the user is a student in the Santa Barbara School District.

A responsible user may:

· Use the Internet to research assigned classroom projects.

· Use the Internet to send electronic mail to other users.

· Use the Internet to explore other computer systems.

A responsible user MAY NOT:

· Use the Internet for any illegal purpose.

· Use impolite or abusive language.

· Violate the rules of common sense or etiquette.

· Change computer files that do not belong to the user.

· Send or receive copyrighted material without permission.

· Share his or her password with anyone.

· Access inappropriate material (s) e.g., pornography, hate or bias-related

information.

Failure to adhere to these rules will result in the following disciplinary action:

1. First misuse:  Loss of use of all computers for one week and 
loss of computers that have Internet access for the rest of the semester.

2. Second misuse:  Loss of use of all computers for one month, loss of use of computers that have Internet access for two semesters or one year, and a one-day suspension from school.

Note:  Students and parents will be required to read and sign an Acceptable Use Contract prior to using the Internet on campus.  This contract is valid for the two years that the student attends La Cumbre.

MTD BUS SAFETY RULES

THREE TIER PROCESS - LOSS OF BUS RIDING RIGHTS

The Santa Barbara Metropolitan Transit District (MTD) takes safety very seriously. Passengers who do not practice good safety and who do not follow MTD safety rules can and will be refused bus service.

Passengers are expected, upon paying their fare, to quickly take a seat. If all seats are full, passengers are expected to stand holding the overhead safety bar with one hand. While the bus is in motion, passengers are expected to stay in one place, maintain a low, conversational voice level, and generally behave in a pleasant manner. 

In the unfortunate situation that a passenger chooses to act in a manner that impedes the safety of the bus, other passengers, or other members of the public, the following phased approach will be used.

TIER 1 –  (Loss of the right to ride the bus for one full day)

Tier 1 includes any minor behavior that generally makes it uncomfortable for other passengers to enjoy the bus ride and for which the driver has asked the behavior to be stopped at least once. Examples include, but are not limited to:

· Hanging arms, hands, head or any body parts out the bus window

· Screaming/loud voices, moving about the bus and general horseplay

· General use of profanity, which is offensive to other passengers or the driver

· Disrespecting the driver, in any way (including profanity, gestures, etc.)

TIER 2 –  (Loss of the right to ride the bus for one full month)

Tier 2 includes any safety-related behavior that impedes the safe operation of the bus and/or is a safety risk to other passengers and the driver. Examples include, but are not limited to:

· Verbal threats, with or without the use of profanity

· Lewd and/or unsanitary behavior (spitting, etc.)

· Throwing of objects INSIDE the bus

· Not following driver instructions, which are given for the safety of all

TIER 3 –  (Loss of the right to ride the bus for a minimum of 3 months or longer to be determined by MTD)

Tier 3 includes any behavior that injures, causes damage, or is illegal. Examples include, but are not limited to:

· Physical violence

· Bringing on board the bus: firearms, matches, lighters, cigarettes, knives or blades of any kind, chemicals of any kind, etc.

· Vandalism, including writing or scraping on seats, windows, etc.

· Throwing of any objects OUTSIDE the bus (paper, spitting, etc.)

· Any property damage of any kind to MTD, passengers, or members of the public

Any passenger that exhibits behaviors deemed falling into one of the tiers above will be notified by MTD, when possible, in writing. If the passenger is a minor, the notification will be provided to the parents and/or an adult representative of the passenger. The notice will identify the inappropriate behavior, the tier category and the corresponding loss of bus use.

Bus Safety Rules

· Board and exit in an orderly manner 

· Remain seated while the bus is moving. If you must stand, use the overhead grab rail

· Do not hang from the grab rail.
· The elderly and disabled have priority seating

· Never interfere with the driver’s ability to drive safely

· Stand behind the white line, away from the door areas

· Shirt and shoes are required

· Bicycles are not allowed inside the bus 

· Surfboards under 6 feet are permitted 

· Radios are allowed, with headphones

· Feet must remain off the seats

· Packages and backpacks must fit on your lap

· 
NO throwing of objects inside or off of the bus

· NO fires of any kind, including lighters or matches
· NO pushing, shoving, or fighting

· NO hanging outside the window

· NO profanity and gestures

· NO spitting

· NO lewd or unsanitary behavior 

· NO vandalism

· NO disrespecting the driver 

·  NO running or jumping

·  NO smoking

·  NO food or drink

· NO moving about the bus, while it is in motion

ASES - After School Education & Safety Program
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It is the intent of ASES program legislation to encourage schools to provide safe and educationally enriching alternatives for students during non-school hours.

La Cumbre is proud to be the only junior high in Santa Barbara that offers the state funded ASES program. “The After School Program,” as it is known on campus allows La Cumbre to offer numerous programs that might otherwise be excluded from the junior high experience. The After School Program offers everything from daily homework help, tutoring, cooking, various clubs and sports to theater, arts and computers. New programs are always being added at the request of the students. 

The After School Program is designed to offer students a chance to experience a variety of programs that fit their interests or allow them to try something new. The After School Program also has a strong academic focus with tutoring and homework assistance offered daily. Students who are on the school-wide homework list must be in the homework room until they are cleared from the homework list by their teacher and the principal. Note - please see the section on homework policy for more information regarding the homework list.
Enrollment in The After School Program is free for all La Cumbre students upon completion of admission agreement and safety forms. However, enrollment and continued participation in The After School Program is left up to the discretion of the site coordinator and/or school administration. All school rules remain in effect during The After School Program. The following may be but is not limited to reason why admission/continued enrollment may be denied or in jeopardy: breaking school rules, not meeting the state required 3 day minimum attendance or problematic attitude (student participation is a privilege, NOT a right).

The After School Program is in operation everyday school is in session and beings as soon as the regular school day ends. Students enrolled in The After School Program, must also enroll in a 7th period class. All students MUST sign in and out of The After School Program daily. All La Cumbre students are eligible to participate in The After School Program as long as they meet the state required minimum attendance of 3 days a week until 5:30. After school activities begin after 7th period and run until 5:30. 

All programs are designed to be “drop in”. Once a student chooses an activity for the day they MUST remain in that activity for the remainder of the day. If a student does not wish to continue with the activity, they are free to choose a new activity the next day. All students that wish to remain on campus past 3:15 must be enrolled in The After School Program and must be under the supervision of an after school staff member. Students who continuously fail to be in an activity and/or under the supervision of an after school staff member jeopardize their enrollment in The After School Program. 

LA CUMBRE JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL

FAMILY - SCHOOL COMPACT

This compact represents a voluntary agreement between La Cumbre families, students, and staff to work in partnership to help each student reach his/her potential. As partners, we agree to the following:

As a student I will:

· Maintain a positive attitude, along with the conviction that I can learn and I will learn.

· Respect my classmates, school staff, my family, my school, my community, and myself.

· Come to class prepared, on time, and ready to learn.

· Learn and follow La Cumbre school rules, dress code and 6 pillars of character.

· Write daily assignments in my Student Planner/Agenda.

· Seek and ask for help when needed.

· Read for at least 30 minutes, five days a week.

· Do my best to complete all my assignments on time.

· Regularly talk to my parents and my teachers about my progress in school.

· Plan for college or advanced training after high school.

____________________________________

Student Signature

As a parent/guardian or family member I will:

· Talk to my child regularly about the value of education.

· Make sure that my child attends school every day, on time with homework completed.

· Support the school’s discipline and dress code policy.

· Regularly check and review my child’s Student Planning Guide/Agenda

· Make sure that my child reads every day, and I will limit TV viewing/gaming and computer use.

· Ensure that my child gets adequate sleep, regular medical attention, and proper nutrition.

· Make every effort to attend school events such as Back to School Night, PTO, Science Night, etc.

· Monitor my child’s academic progress.

_____________________________________

Parent/Guardian or Family Member Signature

As a teacher I will:

· Respect and embrace the culture and diversity of the school, my students and their families.

· Communicate high expectations for every student and motivate them to engage and learn.

· Guide my students to proficient or advanced level on California state standards.

· Demonstrate sensitivity, compassion and understanding towards various learning abilities and styles.

· Communicate daily objectives with students, and clarify the relationship between my lesson and its application to real life.

· Enforce rules equitably and involve students in creating a supportive learning climate.

· Collaborate within and between academic departments, and the school.

· Support the formation of partnerships with families and the community.

· Use the La Cumbre Student Planner/Agenda for communication with students & parents.

· Communicate regularly with families about their child’s academic progress.

· Participate in professional development opportunities to improve instruction and learning.

· Assess student achievement and monitor their progress frequently.

· Use data to guide student learning and to inform parents of student progress.

We make a commitment to work together to carry out this agreement.

Signed on this __________day of_________________________, 2011
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